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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of March 15, 2007

Special Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Hunter called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Maturo, and Chairman Hunter


Absent:
Commissioners Jameel and Lentz


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Associate Planner Johnson 
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Chairman Hunter noted the Consent Calendar will need to be continued due to lack of a quorum on both items.


Commissioner Maturo moved to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR
1. Approval of Draft Minutes of June 1, 2006 Special Meeting

2. Approval of Draft Minutes of November 2, 2006 Special Meeting


Approval of the Consent Calendar was continued to the next meeting.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Hunter reported that the Planning Commission received a staff memo about the draft minutes of the meeting at which the City Council commented on the Community Character and Economic Development Element of the General Plan.  


Chairman Hunter drew attention to the memo from Commissioner Lentz regarding the Baylands and inviting comments from commissioners. 

NEW BUSINESS

1.
Study Session:  General Plan Update - Review of the Community Character and Economic Development Element


Community Development Director Prince said the Community Character and Economic Development Chapters are optional general plan elements.  Because the City Council has primary responsibility for the economic health of the City, staff presented these sections to the City Council for a preliminary review before they came to the Planning Commission.


Community Development Director Prince noted that both chapters are relatively short.  He indicated the staff was proposing two new Community Character policies reinforcing the importance of maintaining community character and acknowledging the impact of development on ecology and the City.  He added that both policies were recommended by Ray Miller.


Community Development Director Prince said the staff recommends adding some new text and a program to the flooding section of the Health and Safety Element to require continuing monitoring of scientific evidence regarding global warming so the City can make adjustments as appropriate.  He indicated that the staff would come back with some draft language.


Community Development Director Prince stated that the changes to the Economic Development Chapter are primarily in the text.  He said the staff proposes adding a section on the Redevelopment Agency, and an enhanced discussion of the City’s tax base, general fund revenues, and capital needs.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the blank figure on Page G.1.18 would be filled in.  Community Development Director Prince confirmed that the Finance Director will provide the exact percentage.  He said the note at the top of Page G.1.20 will be removed.


Chairman Hunter asked if the City Council had any noteworthy comments or changes about these sections.  Community Development Director Prince responded that the City Council requested some minor updates to the Community Character section.  He said the new global warming provisions were the only significant changes.


Community Development Director Prince reviewed the statement of goals, index, and introductory text for the Community Character section.  He drew attention to the revisions and updates to the text.


Community Development Director Prince noted that Policies 4, 5, and 6 were not changed.  He read Ray Miller’s proposed new policy about maintaining small-town character.


Chairman Hunter pointed out an extra space after the word “park” in the new policy.


Community Development Director Prince read the proposed new policy recognizing the impact of the built environment on natural ecosystems and global warming and encouraging green building and neutral energy consumption.  He advised that the City’s new green building ordinance will be coming to the City Council soon, and having related policies in the General Plan strengthens the basis for City regulations.


Chairman Hunter noted the language regarding the “impacts of building materials and methods” should focus on the selection of materials and methods.  He recommended qualifying that phrase.  Community Development Director Prince agreed that the materials themselves have no impact; he said the staff will reword that statement.  Chairman Hunter proposed changing the language to say, “impacts of the types of building materials and methods,” and other commissioners approved that language.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if every project will be subject to green building practices and energy neutrality.  Community Development Director Prince pointed out that the language is phrased in terms of “encouraging” rather than mandating.  He noted it might be helpful to soften the language a bit.


Chairman Hunter said some citizens, such as Anja Miller, would urge the City to mandate these practices rather than making them voluntary.  Community Development Director Prince clarified that compliance is a goal.  He added that net energy consumption may not be feasible for some properties.


Commissioner Hawawini expressed support for clarifying this intent.  


Commissioner Maturo noted that energy neutrality should be a goal of the entire development rather than each individual building.


Commissioners discussed alternative language and agreed to reword the policy as follows:  “Recognize the impact of the built environment on natural ecosystems and global warming and encourage new development to utilize green building practices and development patterns to minimize the impact on the environment and to be neutral in terms of energy consumption.”


Commissioners had no additional comments on the Community Character section.


Community Development Director Prince reviewed the proposed revisions to the goals at the beginning of the Economic Development Chapter.


Chairman Hunter suggested using “expands the tax base” instead of “grows the tax base.”  Commissioners approved this change.


Community Development Director Prince pointed out the revisions and additions to the introductory text. 


Chairman Hunter questioned the reference to the “irreplaceable loss of nonrenewable natural resources” in section 4.1.  He recommended deleting the word “irreplaceable” as redundant.  Community Development Director Prince said the staff will revise and clarify that language.


Community Development Director Prince drew attention to section 4.2 and the new pie chart.  He said the staff decided to leave the access provisions in the Health and Safety Element.


Commissioner Hawawini asked about the definition of “Other Revenue,” noting it accounts for 22 percent of total revenues.  Community Development Director Prince said the staff will add an explanation.


Community Development Director Prince reviewed Policy 8 and its related programs.


Referring to Program 8j, Commissioner Hawawini observed that tax incentives will decrease rather than increase revenues.  Community Development Director Prince noted that the staff wants to make sure that any businesses coming to the Baylands reflect the values of the community, and tax incentives could potentially be used to attract and encourage desirable green businesses.  


Commissioner Hawawini cautioned that tax incentives can create unfair conditions for other businesses in Brisbane.  He recommended being more specific about the kinds of incentives the City might offer.


Commissioner Maturo suggested viewing incentives as a tool for balancing community values with economic needs.  She noted that if Brisbane wants to exclude big-box stores, for example, incentives could make it more attractive for community-serving smaller stores to locate in Brisbane.


Commissioner Hawawini stated that tax incentives are usually given to large corporations that will generate substantial revenues.  He emphasized the need to carefully investigate the effects of incentive programs on existing businesses.


Community Development Director Prince noted the issue of incentives was discussed at the City Council’s January 29 meeting, and he drew attention to Page 6 of the meeting minutes.  He said City Manager Holstine cited recognition at Council meetings and commendation letters as examples, and the Council acknowledged that there was debate about use of tax credits as incentives.


Commissioner Maturo pointed out that the City Council was talking about recognizing existing businesses that reflect community values.  Commissioners considered inserting the word “existing.”  Commissioner Hawawini expressed reservations about mentioning any kind of incentives in the General Plan.


Chairman Hunter proposed rewording this item to say, “Recognize businesses that reflect community values while providing necessary revenues to meet community needs.”  After some discussion, commissioners recommended seeking clarification of the City Council’s intent.  Community Development Director Prince said he would check with City Manager Holstine and report back.


Chairman Hunter questioned the meaning of “water services” in Program 8l, and Community Development Director Prince noted that “water resources” might be a better term.  He added that he would seek clarification on that item as well.  Associate Planner Johnson pointed out a reference in the January 29 City Council minutes.  Commissioners determined that Program 8l referred to water and sewer services, and they agreed to insert “and sewer” before “services.”


Commissioners reviewed and discussed Policy 9.  Commissioner Maturo suggested replacing the word “fuller” with “full,” and other commissioners concurred.


Commissioner Hawawini suggested allowing employers to advertise jobs locally by putting announcements on the community signboard.  He noted there are few other ways of advertising locally.  


Chairman Hunter mentioned window signs and posting jobs on local Websites.  He said the City Council recommended that the Chamber of Commerce take the lead in working with local businesses to create a directory of job openings.  He expressed support for a “Hire Brisbane First” program.  Commissioner Hawawini volunteered his assistance.


Community Development Director Prince advised that there were no revisions to the remaining programs in this section.


Chairman Hunter proposed revising Program 9c to read:  “Encourage the development of small and locally owned businesses.”  Other commissioners approved.


Commissioners had no further comments on the Economic Development section.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF

Community Development Director Prince reminded commissioners that the March 22 meeting would be canceled to avoid conflicting with the economic development speakers.  He said Alan Hoffman will be speaking on transit and land use issues on April 2.


Community Development Director Prince noted that the staff was preparing the Land Use element for the Commission to begin reviewing in April.


Chairman Hunter commented that the last speaker presentation was well attended and informative.  He said he was pleased to see a number of commissioners, City staff, and Councilmembers present.  He encouraged members of the public to attend the next event.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION

Commissioners thanked the staff for providing an updated calendar.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hawawini made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to cancel the Regular Meeting of March 22, 2007 and adjourn to the Special Meeting of April 5, 2007.  The motion was carried unanimously and the meeting was adjourned at 8:57 p.m.
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